







About CUSE

The Center on the United States and Europe (CUSE) at Brookings fosters high-level U.S.-European dialogue on the changes in Europe and the global challenges that affect transatlantic relations. As an integral part of the Foreign Policy Studies Program, the Center offers independent research and recommendations for U.S. and European officials and policymakers, and it convenes seminars and public forums on policy-relevant issues. CUSE's research program focuses on the transformation of the European Union (EU); strategies for engaging the countries and regions beyond the frontiers of the EU including the Balkans, Caucasus, Russia, Turkey, and Ukraine; and broader European security issues such as the future of NATO and forging common strategies on energy security. The Center also houses specific programs on France, Italy, and Turkey.

About the Turkey Project

Given Turkey's geopolitical, historical and cultural significance, and the high stakes posed by the foreign policy and domestic issues it faces, Brookings launched the Turkey Project in 2004 to foster informed public consideration, high-level private debate, and policy recommendations focusing on developments in Turkey. In this context, Brookings has collaborated with the Turkish Industry and Business Association (TUSIAD) to institute a U.S.-Turkey Forum at Brookings. The Forum organizes events in the form of conferences, seminars and workshops to discuss topics of relevance to U.S.-Turkish and transatlantic relations. The Turkey Project also produces a range of policy-relevant publications to encourage independent thinking and debate on how the United States should engage this pivotal country. With this goal in mind, the Turkey Policy Paper Series publishes quarterly reports on a range of issues that are shaping U.S.-Turkish relations.

Brookings recognizes that the value it provides to any supporter is in its absolute commitment to quality, independence, and impact. Activities supported by its donors reflect this commitment, and the analysis and recommendations of the Institution's scholars are not determined by any donation.

AUTHORS' NOTE

This report provides an overview of the geopolitical and security issues facing Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia and their consequences for relations with the United States, the European Union, and Turkey. It is not, and does not purport to be, an in-depth research synthesis or a detailed policy analysis. Rather, the paper aims to provide preliminary considerations in a format intended to generate discussion and critical comments, to sketch out key areas that the authors believe should receive further research examination (by ourselves and others), and to offer some recommendations for framing future policy.

The report should be considered as a work in progress and is subject to revision. Views and opinions expressed are those of the authors and do not represent any official position of the Brookings Institution. Although the assessments are those of the authors alone, the paper has benefitted from the input of numerous individuals and organizations in interviews in Ankara, Baku, Berlin, Istanbul, London, Tbilisi, Washington, and Yerevan. Specific points and observations made in the report are informed by these interviews. The authors are indebted to all those who gave their time, publications, and expertise to provide data and perspectives in support of this paper. The authors would like to offer special thanks to Brookings Senior Fellow Suzanne Maloney for her contributions to the Iran-related dimensions of this report.

We are grateful for the generous support of The Jenesis Group whose contributions to the Brookings Foreign Policy program made this report possible.

Retracing the Caucasian Circle

Considerations and Constraints for U.S., EU, and Turkish Engagement in the South Caucasus

FIONA HILL KEMAL KIRIŞCI ANDREW MOFFATT

INTRODUCTION

arsh geopolitical realities and historic legacies have pushed the South Caucasus states of Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia back onto the foreign policy agendas of the United States (U.S.), the European Union (EU), and Turkey, at a time when all three have pulled back from more activist roles in regional affairs. Western disengagement has exacerbated some of the more negative regional trends by signaling disinterest and a lack of commitment toward resolving ongoing conflicts and challenges just as the broader geopolitical dynamic has shifted dramatically. The South Caucasus states have now become, at best, second-tier issues for the West, but they remain closely connected to first-tier problems. To head off the prospect that festering crises in the Caucasus will lead to or feed into broader conflagrations, the United States, EU, and Turkey have to muster sufficient political will to re-engage to some degree in high-level regional diplomacy.

As they consider reengagement, none of the three Western players can employ the same strategies that worked for them in earlier decades. The concept of a South Caucasus unambiguously oriented toward Euro-Atlantic integration has eroded since the 1990s, and regional elites have become genuinely cynical about Western intentions and capabilities after the failure of past policy initiatives. In the wake of the global economic and Eurozone crises, the United States, EU, and Turkey have fewer resources and less overall capacity for crafting new policies.

In the 1990s and early 2000s, after the collapse of the Soviet Union, the region drew Western attention as a strategically important crossroads for hydrocarbons. The United States, EU, and Turkey supported the aspirations of the three newly-independent nations of the South Caucasus to associate with Euro-Atlantic institutions and limit both Russian and Iranian influence. Energy development was a top priority. Then, between 2008 and 2013, other urgent foreign policy crises overwhelmed the agenda, and changes in global and regional energy markets—combined with a drop in oil and gas prices after an unprecedented spike between 2000 and 2008—raised questions about the future role of Caspian Sea resources in Western energy security equations. The United States, EU and Turkey all saw separate, signature projects in Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia run into

trouble in the same period. They were forced to sacrifice the important to address the urgent.

The purpose of this report is thus to explore the rationale and assess the options for Western reengagement with Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia given the current challenges and limitations on all sides. Based on a series of study trips to the South Caucasus and Turkey in 2014 and 2015, and numerous other interviews, the report reviews some of the current factors that should be considered by Western policymakers and analysts. It also examines the prospects for forging coherent Western approaches through a degree of coordination among the United States, EU, and Turkey to build upon their common interests; it concludes with some general recommendations for framing policy.

For Washington, Brussels, and Ankara, the first-tier issues in the broader region around the South Caucasus include: dealing with Russia's recent actions in Ukraine, including Moscow's March 2014 annexation of Crimea; the ongoing U.S.-led negotiations with Iran over the future of its nuclear program; and the challenges created by the upheavals in the Middle East, most specifically the urgency of tackling the security threat posed by the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS or "Daesh") and other terrorist groups seeking to entrench themselves in Syria and Iraq. These foreign policy priorities have absorbed Western strategic attention. Nonetheless all of them are linked to the South Caucasus in different ways.

In the wake of the war in Ukraine, Russia has underscored its clear opposition to the South Caucasus countries' pursuit of integration with Western institutions, including the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and the EU. Russia's military intervention in Georgia in August 2008 was largely motivated by Georgia's aspirations to join NATO.

The annexation of Crimea and military intervention in the Donbas region were Russia's responses to Ukraine's pursuit of closer relations with the European Union. Moscow has now stepped up its regional game and is pressing the South Caucasus states to commit to joining Russian-led security and economic organizations.

Iran looms large as a significant uncertainty for the economic and security interests of the South Caucasus. Tehran has periodically tried to exploit the region's conflicts and domestic governance challenges to circumvent international sanctions and check the influence of regional competitors, especially Turkey and Israel. If Iran reaches a durable nuclear entente with the West and nuclear-related sanctions are lifted or suspended, Iran's aspirations to market its gas reserves to Europe will certainly re-emerge as a factor in regional energy calculations and projects. Tehran's prospective reintegration into the international community and its return to the South Caucasus is unlikely to be a linear or consistent process—for Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia, Iran poses new threats as well as new opportunities.

In addition, in recent months, the South Caucasus states have become embroiled in the chaos and violence ascendant in the Middle East. Ethnic Armenian and Yazidi refugees from Syria have sought asylum in Armenia. Foreign fighters from Azerbaijan and Georgia have joined the ranks of terrorist groups. This spillover has aggravated the region's own longstanding problem of displacement since the early 1990s, including the one million-plus refugees from the war fought between Armenia and Azerbaijan over Nagorno-Karabakh, and those from Georgia's conflicts with its secessionist regions of Abkhazia and South Ossetia.

In sum, the regional context for the South Caucasus is becoming more, rather than less, complex and dangerous, and Western governments should not walk away after more than two decades of close association. In particular, the demotion of the region in U.S. calculations has been, and will continue to be, perceived as a sign of American foreign policy weakness by the South Caucasus states. Local officials and elites view the United States as ceding the scene to Russia and essentially as giving a "greenlight" for further Russian erosions and violations of regional state sovereignty. This significantly raises the stakes for Western engagement—and for revising the way that the West re-engages. Given the failure to sustain their signature "big-bang"

initiatives of the 1990s and 2000s, the United States, the European Union, and Turkey must now be very careful about overpromising support as they look for new opportunities.

Given their more limited capacities, Western policymakers will have to work together to seek formulations and approaches to bilateral and multilateral engagement that can make the most of their collective, not just individual, resources for intervention and action. Smaller, pragmatic efforts should be the focus and can unlock the region's potential by increasing regional integration, reducing instability, and the threat of renewed conflict.

THE END OF A REGION: DIVERGENT TRENDS IN THE SOUTH CAUCASUS

rince the collapse of the USSR (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), the strategic location of the South Caucasus, along with the commercial development of the energy resources of the Caspian Sea basin, has provided the rationale for Western attention. Squeezed among Turkey, Russia, and Iran, and between the Caspian and Black Seas, Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia sit astride the ancient trading routes from Asia to Europe and on the periphery of the Middle East. However, although the strategic geography remains important, it is no longer sufficient basis for defining policy. The idea of a shared South Caucasus political, economic, and security space that shaped United States, EU, and also Turkish policies in the 1990s is at an end. The West will need to adopt a more variable approach to the South Caucasus and formulate tailored, individual initiatives in the decade ahead.

The differences between Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia have become more definitive than the commonalities in their challenges, outlooks, and interests. The three South Caucasus states even tend to describe themselves in contrast to the others. e.g. Georgia as pro-Western, anti-Russian, and reform-oriented; Armenia as pro-Russian, anti-Azerbaijan, and isolated; and Azerbaijan as culturally Muslim, anti-Armenian, oriented toward Europe for hydrocarbon exports but otherwise non-aligned. Although there have been various proposals for creating pan-regional institutions over the past 20 years, such as Turkey's idea for a Caucasus Stability and Cooperation Platform after the 2008 Georgian-Russian war, no such institutions have been established. Save for pipelines, and some trade and movement of people, intra-regional interactions have been limited by persistent conflicts, cultural

and linguistic differences, and competing narratives of the pre-Soviet and Soviet pasts. Since the 1990s, divergent visions of the future have diminished the common post-Soviet space and Soviet-era ties, while shifting political, economic, and security borders (both real and projected), and continued migrations have pulled the states apart.

In response to evolving geopolitics and the West's disjointed engagement, the South Caucasus states have charted separate paths. Armenia, having signed the Eurasian Economic Union agreement with Russia in 2014, and formally joined the Eurasian Union in 2015, seems set to remain tightly within Russia's orbit.1 Armenia's security is guaranteed by a bilateral treaty with Moscow, which includes provisions for a Russian military base and Russian border troops. Azerbaijan, in contrast, is attempting to keep its options open and to resist being pulled too far into the centers of gravity of either the East or West. With its U.S. and European relationships currently strained after a domestic political crackdown on civil society, Baku has kept its distance from both the Eurasian Union and the European Union. Thanks to demand for its natural gas in Europe, as an alternative to Russian gas, it has become an independent energy exporter to, and economic player in, Turkey, and hopes to expand its exports to EU member states like Greece and Bulgaria. Azerbaijan has also become a political and economic partner for Israel, based both on energy exports and its status as a non-aligned, officially secular but Muslim-majority state on the border of Iran. Georgia, in spite of several changes in its government, is sticking to its commitment since the 1990s to join, eventually, NATO and the EU. Georgia concluded both an Association Agreement and Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Agreement (DCFTA) with the EU in 2014. It has yet to secure a Membership Action Plan (MAP) for NATO.

RUSSIA'S SHADOW DARKENS?

Russia casts a long shadow over the South Caucasus notwithstanding 25 years of independence, the complexity of regional relations, and important new ties with many other states. All three countries remain closely connected to the Russian economy through critical infrastructure, trade, investment, and remittances from permanent diaspora populations and migrant workers. Russia, and the individual states' relationships with Russia, will have to be a primary starting point for Western calculations about what is possible in creating a new set of regional initiatives.

Russia is a leading economic partner for all three South Caucasus countries. In 2014, Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia collectively imported approximately \$3 billion U.S. dollars (USD) worth of Russian goods, while exporting less than half that amount to Russia.² All three have significant trade deficits with Russia as a result, and around 60 percent of all remittances from Armenian, Azeri, and Georgian workers abroad came from Russia in 2014.3 These payments constituted nearly 20 percent of Armenia's Gross Domestic Product (GDP) and almost 13 percent of Georgia's GDP in the same period.4 Thanks to its oil, and more recently, its natural gas exports, Azerbaijan enjoys a greater degree of economic independence from Russia; additionally, Azeri labor migrant remittances are no longer a significant factor in Azerbaijan's GDP given the size of the energy sector.⁵ Georgia has also diversified its trade and economic relations since 2008, when Russia imposed sanctions on its exports. In 2014, Turkey, not Russia, was Georgia's leading foreign trade partner.⁶ Nonetheless, Armenia remains highly dependent on Russia, and Russia retains significant investments in both Armenia and Georgia.

While economic ties frame the states' overall relationships with Russia, individual security concerns define bilateral interactions. The Russian annexation of Crimea in 2014 and the subsequent destabilization of Ukraine's eastern Donbas region have reverberated across the region. The scale of the conflict in Ukraine is larger than the earlier wars in the South Caucasus over Nagorno-Karabakh, Abkhazia, and South Ossetia. In geopolitical terms, the conflict is more consequential for the region than even the August 2008 war between Georgia and Russia. In the South Caucasus, the Ukraine conflict is viewed as an open proxy war between Russia and the United States. It has exposed a serious geopolitical rift between Russia and the West that has steadily widened over the course of Vladimir Putin's presidencies. The Ukraine crisis has also sucked much of the air out of international efforts to deal with the South Caucasus conflicts as high-level attention has been consumed by the war in Donbas. Although Georgia and Azerbaijan find themselves in the same camp as Ukraine—engaged in a conflict with a neighbor, who has seized and occupied territory—their predicaments have been relegated to the background.

On the basis of events in Ukraine, and the fissure in Russia's relations with the United States and the EU, all three governments (including in Armenia) fear Russia will seek new ways to exploit the South Caucasus conflicts, as it often did in the 1990s and 2000s. Regional elites tend to see Russia as a malign *deus ex machina*, poised at all times to intervene in their domestic politics, economies, and foreign policies. Russia's military intervention in Georgia in 2008—partly precipitated by Tbilisi's decision to retaliate militarily against separatist forces in South Ossetia—was seen as the culmination of two decades of intense political machinations around all the South Caucasus conflicts,

and of Russia's antipathy to U.S. and EU regional policies.

The 2008 war, and Russia's recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia as independent states, changed the regional configuration of contested boundaries and political players. Former French President Nicolas Sarkozy's diplomatic mediation to broker a ceasefire and the creation of an EU Monitoring Mission in Georgia showed a new level of engagement by the European Union. Previously, this type of international conflict resolution effort had been led by the UN and the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) along with the United States. The involvement did not, however, lead to any diminution of Russia's position in the South Caucasus. On the contrary, since the August 2008 war, Russia has made its goals and intentions in the region very clear, and Moscow's influence has seemed ascendant.

As Russian President Vladimir Putin expounded in an August 2014 speech in Crimea, Russia seeks the West's recognition of its sphere of influence within the former boundaries of the Russian Empire and the USSR. Across these vast contours, which obviously include the South Caucasus, Russia argues that its interests override all others. In Moscow's view, as the formerly dominant imperial power and current global superpower, Russia is the only truly sovereign state in this neighborhood. All the other states have contingent sovereignty. Russian security and economic interests always take precedence, which means no further NATO or EU expansion. Georgia's bid for a NATO Membership Action Plan (MAP) at the April 2008 NATO Summit in Bucharest was one of the prime motivating factors for Moscow's belligerent stance toward Tbilisi prior to the August war. Kyiv's pursuit of political association and free trade agreements with the EU were the proximate trigger for the current crisis in Ukraine.

In terms of its economic interests, Russia's priorities extend far beyond the former Soviet space to countries with industries that either link to the production chains of key Russian economic sectors, or operate in Russia's critical energy and manufacturing sectors. In this regard, China and other members of the BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) are crucially important, but so is Turkey. Russia views Turkey as an independent regional player, despite its links to transatlantic institutions, with long-standing separate economic relations with Russia and the region. These connections to Russia may complicate future prospects for energy and economic development in the South Caucasus and pose an obstacle for more coordination in Western policymaking.

Since the late 1990s, the Turkish government has focused on cementing Turkey's position as a major energy trading hub between Europe and the Middle East. Russia has been a key partner given its outsize role in regional energy production. In the 2000s, Turkey and Russia, along with the Italian energy company ENI, constructed a major export pipeline, "Blue Stream," across the Black Sea to bring gas to the Turkish domestic market. Ankara hoped that Moscow would choose to expand this pipeline for further exports to Europe. Instead, Russian energy giant Gazprom pursued an alternative Black Sea pipeline, "South Stream," which bypassed Turkey and was routed to Italy through Bulgaria, Serbia, Hungary, and Slovenia. ENI was also the primary commercial partner for this venture. In 2014, South Stream ran into trouble as the EU moved to block the pipeline construction in Bulgaria, and put pressure on the other states to reconsider their participation. Western sanctions, imposed on Russia in response to the 2014 annexation of Crimea, along with falling energy prices reduced Gazprom's disposable cash and barred it

from future loans; ENI balked at the idea of footing more of the bill. In December 2014, on a quick visit to Turkey, Russian President Putin jettisoned South Stream and returned to the initial idea of using and expanding the Blue Stream pipeline route for exports to Europe—now dubbing this project "Turkish Stream."

This development upended regional energy calculations. While Russia was focused on South Stream, Azerbaijan had hoped to export its Caspian gas to Europe via Turkey and also to become the conduit for national gas exports from Turkmenistan and Central Asia. After the success of the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) oil pipeline in the 2000s, Azerbaijan focused on constructing its own Trans-Anatolian Natural Gas pipeline (TANAP) to Turkey and was formulating expansion plans for exports to Greece and Bulgaria. Suddenly, in December 2014, Azerbaijan found itself in competition with Russia in the Turkish energy sector at a time of plummeting oil and gas prices that hit the Azeri government and its state oil company's (SOCAR) revenues.

In spite of sanctions and reduced revenues, Russia remains the big energy and financial player in the region, with many potential ways to block Baku's ambitions. Turkey and Russia have significant trade interests that far exceed Azerbaijan's trade volume with either country. Turkey's foreign trade with Russia in 2014 was about \$31 billion USD, constituting 8 percent of overall Turkish trade and compared to \$1.8 billion USD with Azerbaijan.⁸ Russian trade with Azerbaijan, which was less than \$2 billion USD in 2014, is a fraction of Russia's total global trade of \$844 billion USD.⁹ Russia is also an important source of tourism income for Turkey. In 2014, roughly 3.5 million Russian nationals visited Turkey. Slightly over half a million Azerbaijanis visited Turkey in

the same period—a large per capita number for Azerbaijan (with a population of 9.4 million), but far less significant in terms of numbers and revenue for Turkey.¹⁰ Azerbaijan is now branching out in the Turkish economy with investments in the petro-chemical industry and the media sector, in addition to pipeline construction. Russia has embarked on the construction of Turkey's first three nuclear power plants under a "build-own-operate" model, and many Turkish companies, especially in the construction industry, now have large-scale investments in Russia.11 At a conference in Washington, DC in April 2015, an economic advisor to Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan underscored the importance of all these developments, declaring that a "Russian-Turkish economic axis in the region was emerging."12

Against this backdrop, Russia's shadow seems to have darkened in the South Caucasus, while those of the EU and United States have faded. Even the recent Western economic sanctions against Russia and the depreciation of the Russian ruble have played a role. They have taken a toll on the South Caucasus economies, underscoring their continued dependency on Russian capital, transportation routes, trade, and remittances. If Russia's economic growth falls, so does growth in the South Caucasus. With Russia pressing its economic and security interests, the regional states feel increasingly squeezed. Persistent problems in Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia's own relations with the United States and the EU have raised questions about how much they can turn to Washington and Brussels for assistance in preserving some room for maneuver with Moscow. The future trajectory of Turkey's bilateral relationship with Russia, and how this will interact with and have an impact on each country's own relations with Ankara and Moscow, stands as a separate question mark in regional calculations.

REGIONAL CONFLICTS SHAPE AND UNDERMINE WESTERN POLICY

long with Russia, Nagorno-Karabakh and the other unresolved conflicts darken prospects for stability in the region and for future Western policymaking. Even during periods without armed confrontation, these protracted conflicts have not been "frozen." Individually and collectively, the conflicts have shaped as well as undermined United States, European, and Turkish initiatives in the South Caucasus since the 1990s. They will continue to do so.

The roots of the conflicts are long. In some cases, they precede the creation of the Soviet Union itself, but the configuration of the conflicts is based in Soviet federal and nationality policies and the administrative structure of the USSR. The modern independent states of Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia were not designed to be independent states at all. They were set up to be interdependent with one another as well as dependent on Moscow.¹³ The constitution of the USSR also, in theory, provided for the contested territories to appeal for a change in their status as autonomous regions—a process that was underway in Nagorno-Karabakh and Abkhazia before the break-up of the Soviet Union. None of the contested territories have any separate experience of existing within Azerbaijan or Georgia outside of the framework of the Soviet Union—with the exception of a very brief period after the collapse of the Russian Empire in the wake of World War I.

The conflicts do not exist in a vacuum. They have distinct parallels with conflicts like Kosovo, Cyprus, and also the Middle East conflict between Israel and the Palestinian territories, as well as with the other post-Soviet conflict between Moldova and its breakaway region of Transdniestria. The lack of a

settlement in each of these cases provides a continued negative example for the South Caucasus conflicts. International recognition of Kosovo in 2008 and the fact that the United States and other actors explicitly denied the existence of the parallels, or the possibility of setting a precedent for the South Caucasus conflicts, greatly complicated the situation between Georgia and Abkhazia and South Ossetia. Russia cited Kosovo's independence as a justification for its intervention in the Georgian conflicts and for its recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia's independence after the August 2008 war.14 Abkhazia and South Ossetia now assert, on the basis of the Kosovo precedent and Russia's recognition, that they should no longer be expected to negotiate reintegration with Georgia. Tbilisi, naturally, refuses to engage with the territories in any way that might suggest an implicit acknowledgement of any change whatsoever in their status.

International negotiating mechanisms, like the OSCE Minsk Group, set up in response to the armed conflicts of the 1990s, have become part of the domestic politics of the territories and the South Caucasus states. The mechanisms and the diplomats associated with them are not seen as neutral by regional governments. They are presented by the different actors in the South Caucasus as part of the problem. They have become politicized, and are also used by regional leaders as a convenient excuse for avoiding compromise for example, in ascribing the failure to achieve a breakthrough in negotiations because the Minsk Group is not "doing its job," rather than assuming responsibility for the lack of progress because of their domestic political concerns.

As a result of their complexity and the different stances of the United States, EU member states, and Turkey, the conflicts have encouraged, and sometimes compelled, the Western players to pursue independent paths in the region, in spite of shared interests and the commonality of the transatlantic alliance. The evolving dynamic of the conflicts has also led to individual countries becoming the prime focus of Western attention at different junctures. The ever-present threat of renewed fighting has provided a permanent portal for Moscow to move in and out of regional affairs—variously stoking anxieties, making diplomatic overtures, offering security guarantees, basing troops (in Armenia), and providing or selling weapons.

These realities stand in stark contrast to the immediate aftermath of the collapse of the Soviet Union, when the leaderships of Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia seemed keen to transform their states into modern democratic societies, integrate their countries into the global economy, and forge new political and security relations with the West. The United States, EU member states, and Turkey were quick to recognize the independence of the three South Caucasus republics. The new states became members of the Council of Europe. Azerbaijan and Georgia established links with NATO and actively sought out other forms of bilateral military cooperation with the United States, individual European states, and Turkey. Azerbaijan and Georgia both forged closer political and economic ties with the United States and Europe through an intense decade of negotiations to transport Azeri oil from the Caspian Sea to European markets via Georgia and Turkey.

Armenia's relations with the West and its participation in regional energy and infrastructure developments were complicated from the outset by its ongoing dispute with Turkey over the recognition of the 1915 Armenian genocide. The dispute

was an early obstacle to the full establishment of diplomatic relations between Ankara and Yerevan, and the formal opening of their international border. Under the leadership of President Levon Ter-Petrosyan, Armenia resolved to set aside the genocide recognition issue as it pursued normalizing relations with Turkey, but its seizure and occupation of the disputed Nagorno-Karabakh enclave in Azerbaijan limited Turkey's ability to continue the dialogue. In 1993, Turkey broke off negotiations and effectively closed the border with Armenia in solidarity with Azerbaijan, after Armenian-backed forces took a swath of Azeri territory around the enclave to create a buffer zone.

Armenia's war with Azerbaijan—and the political clout of the sizeable Armenian-American diaspora—also inhibited early U.S. engagement with Azerbaijan. In the initial phases of the conflict over Nagorno-Karabakh, Azerbaijan closed its borders with Armenia and imposed an economic blockade. In response, political representatives of the Armenian diaspora successfully lobbied the U.S. Congress to exclude the Azerbaijani government from receiving direct American government aid. This exclusion was enshrined in Section 907 of the Freedom Support Act of 1992, which was the legislative framework for U.S. assistance programs in the new states of the former Soviet Union.¹⁵ The restrictions imposed by Section 907 were consistently waived on an annual basis after 2001 in recognition of Azerbaijan's contributions to the U.S.led war against terrorism, but the provision still has not been lifted by Congress. Although Section 907 did not preclude U.S. involvement in conflict resolution and energy diplomacy, it severely constrained official economic development and civil society programs, and resulted in a decade of lopsided U.S. regional engagement.

THE UNITED STATES FADES TO GREY?

fter the conclusion of the 1994 cease-fire in Nagorno-Karabakh, the United States put considerable diplomatic weight behind the OSCE Minsk Group efforts to conclude a peace agreement between Azerbaijan and Armenia. A series of high-level American special envoys were appointed to work alongside counterparts from France and Russia and the OSCE Chairperson-in-Office. The high point in this diplomacy came in 2001, when the Minsk Group co-chairs brought the Azeri and Armenian presidents together in Key West, Florida for what was hoped would be a breakthrough series of talks leading to an agreement on the principles of reconciliation and resolution. However, the Key West meeting failed to meet its objectives. Since then, the Minsk Group has focused for more than a decade on conflict management and mitigation against the backdrop of political stalemate between Baku and Yerevan and repeated cycles of violence on the ground.16

In addition to its support of the Minsk Group, the United States was the most proactive Western player in encouraging the development of Caspian Basin energy resources in the 1990s. After the 1994 signing of the so-called "contract of the century" between the government of Azerbaijan and a consortium of international oil companies, the U.S. government spearheaded the negotiation of a series of inter-governmental agreements among and between Azerbaijan, Georgia, and Turkey that paved the way for the construction of BTC oil pipeline.17 As in the case of the Minsk Group, the United States appointed high-level, dedicated Caspian energy envoys to shuttle from capital to capital and broker the diplomatic framework. This framework facilitated the implementation of the commercial

project to build the pipeline, under the leadership of the Anglo-American energy company, BP. BTC came into full operation in 2006.

As BTC approached completion and the tempo of U.S. energy diplomacy decreased, other regional developments drew U.S. policy attention. For most of the 1990s, Georgia was largely viewed as a "failed state" and ruined economy, fractured by civil war and the secession of Abkhazia and South Ossetia, and in a seeming perpetual state of political confrontation with Russia over the direction of its foreign and security policies. In 2003, mass public protests in the wake of a flawed parliamentary election resulted in the so-called Rose Revolution, which brought a generation of young Georgian political reformers to the fore. Mikheil Saakashvili, who became Georgia's president in 2004, launched economic and political reforms, and presented Georgia as the pro-Western anchor for regional democracy. Saakashvili and Georgia quickly jettisoned any semblance of balancing relations with Russia. Tbilisi became a flag-bearer for the George W. Bush administration's "Freedom Agenda" and its efforts to support free elections and the development of civil society in Afghanistan and Iraq in this same period. Saakashvili also moved to send Georgian troops to participate in United States and NATO military operations in both Afghanistan and Iraq.¹⁸ In May 2005, President George W. Bush visited Tbilisi—the first ever trip by a sitting American president to the South Caucasus. Georgia thus became disproportionally elevated in U.S. regional relations in the three years leading up to the August 2008 war with Russia.

In January 2008, the Georgian and Ukrainian presidents both appealed to Washington to champion their bid for a MAP at the NATO summit in Bucharest in April 2008. Given its active military

participation in NATO operations, and increased security ties with the United States, Tbilisi felt it had a particularly strong case. The United States led a diplomatic campaign in March 2008 to push for MAPs for both Georgia and Ukraine, but met considerable resistance from a number of European heavyweights in the Alliance, including Germany, on the grounds that this would be seen as a provocation in Moscow. At Bucharest, NATO members brokered a compromise that fell short of offering a formal plan and timeline for membership, but gave both Georgia and Ukraine a declarative commitment of eventual membership. NATO's Bucharest declaration was not viewed as a compromise in Russia, which stepped up its confrontation with Georgia. Just a few months later, the Russo-Georgian war brought an abrupt end to the U.S. advocacy for NATO expansion and prompted a reassessment of U.S. relations with Georgia.

The August 2008 war came at a particularly difficult time for the United States and the Westjust as the United States and Europe drifted into a major financial crisis, and at a juncture when Turkey's ties to its transatlantic partners were weakened. In spite of its status as a NATO member, Turkey had charted its foreign policy independently of the United States, especially after a major diplomatic blow-up over the 2003 American invasion of Iraq. Turkey's membership negotiations with the European Union had also essentially ground to a halt when Turkey refused to extend its customs union with the EU to Cyprus in 2004. This then led to an EU decision in 2006 to suspend Turkey's accession negotiations on eight chapters of the acquis communitaire, the common set of rights and obligations that must be implemented by EU candidate states for membership. Additional chapters were later blocked by Cyprus as well as France, widening the EU's rift with Turkey. All of these factors encouraged Ankara to pursue closer political—not just economic—relations with Russia as well as with neighboring countries in the Middle East. When the war broke out in Georgia, the United States, EU, and Turkey were hard-pressed to coordinate their responses to Russia's violation of Georgia's territorial integrity. Indeed, Turkey pushed back against cooperation with the United States and NATO in the Black Sea on crisis management. Moscow's military intervention and the disjointed Western reactions were viewed in the region as a signal of waning Western interest, and an indication of the West's overall ineffectiveness.

The 2008 war between Russia and Georgia did, however, open up a new opportunity for U.S.-Turkish cooperation. The conflict cut Armenia off from its sole land route across Georgia to both Russia and Europe, and prompted Yerevan to recalculate its relations with Turkey. For Armenia, opening the international border with Turkey would break Russia's stranglehold over transport and communication routes. Turkey was also keen to return to the South Caucasus as a major regional player without the distortion of its frozen relations with Armenia. Even before the war, both Yerevan and Ankara had signaled interest into getting back to the negotiating table to find a pathway toward the normalization of their bilateral relations. The two sides had tentatively explored confidence building measures, including the creation of a Turkish Armenian Reconciliation Commission in 2001. Although the commission fell short of achieving a major breakthrough, it did facilitate the freer movement of people between the two countries, including encouraging the opening of charter flights between Istanbul and Yerevan, and some modest trade linkages via Georgia.19

The commission's efforts were accompanied by an increasingly open debate in Turkey about the fate of Ottoman Armenians during the First World War, which ultimately paved the way, in September 2008, for then Turkish President Abdullah Gül to visit Yerevan for a World Cup qualifier soccer match between the two national teams.²⁰ "Football diplomacy" opened the door for more formal diplomacy.²¹

In 2009, the Obama Administration marked its first year in office by working with the Swiss government on an intense behind-the-scenes effort to broker talks between Turkey and Armenia. The U.S. and Swiss collaboration led to the signing of a brief set of protocols in Zurich in October 2009, which were intended to provide the basis for further rounds of negotiations. A series of miscalculations on all sides precluded the formal ratification of the protocols in 2010, adding new acrimony to the ongoing disputes between Armenia and Turkey.

In the wake of this failure to restore diplomatic relations between Armenia and Turkey, U.S. policy in the South Caucasus essentially ran out of steam. 2010 marked the end of the long phase of focused U.S. attention, including in Caspian energy development. As political and commercial attention shifted from the export of Azeri oil to the export of gas to Turkish and European markets, the United States ceded the stage in regional energy diplomacy. The European Union, individual European governments, and European gas companies, along with the Turkish government and companies, became the primary players. European market demand and EU regulations were chief determinants of energy developments. The United States found itself essentially outside the efforts to build new gas export routes along the so-called "Southern Corridor" from the Caspian to Europe.

THE EUROPEAN UNION REACHES OUT, THEN DRAWS BACK

his new natural gas-focused phase in regional energy diplomacy elevated the European Union's role in South Caucasus politics. In the 1990s, the European Union had concluded partnership and cooperation agreements with all three countries, and then in the early 2000s, the EU formalized relations with the South Caucasus states and other non-member countries in its immediate neighborhood through the creation of the European Neighborhood Policy (ENP).22 For several years, there was little concrete movement on instituting the ENP while the European Union concentrated on two waves of enlargement to Central and Eastern Europe in 2004 and 2007. This changed in May 2009, when Poland and Sweden championed the Eastern Partnership Program (EaP) to complement the EU's outreach mechanism for the southern tier of its neighboring countries, the Union for the Mediterranean. The EaP was targeted at Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia, along with Belarus, Moldova, and Ukraine. European energy security was a significant motivating factor for the establishment of the program.23 In January 2006, and again in 2009, political disputes between Russia and Ukraine over gas pricing caused flow cut-offs to EU member states as well, as as Ukraine was and is the major transit route for Russian gas exports to Europea member states with high gas consumption were keen both to secure alternate export routes for Russian gas that would mitigate against the disruptions in Ukraine, and to diversify supply away from Russia. This led to a number of pipeline projects to bring gas from Azerbaijan across Turkey to Europe.24

In 2010, just as the U.S. and Swiss efforts to bring Turkey and Armenia together hit their impasse, the EU launched negotiations with Armenia, Georgia, Moldova, and Ukraine to replace the previous agreements with something more robust. At the core of the negotiations was the conclusion of a DCFTA, which would permit the countries to align their economic standards with those of the EU, secure privileged individual tariffs, and get access to the European single market. There was also a multilateral component to the agreement, with a series of initiatives to enhance cooperation among the EaP states arranged around four thematic platforms: democracy, good governance and stability; economic integration and convergence; energy security; and people-to-people contacts.²⁵ Third parties—like the United States, Turkey and Russia—could participate on a case-by-case basis through an informal "Group of Friends of the Eastern Partnership."

Unfortunately the timing could not have been worse for the European Union to step up its game. The negotiations for the DCFTAs took place just as the Eurozone crisis eroded European finances and diminished the EU's outreach capacity to its neighborhood. European governments' austerity policies, designed to tackle the crisis, resulted in widespread recession and growing unemployment across member states. This dampened the EU's economic attraction for the South Caucasus and other states. European energy demand also plateaued with the economic downturn, impeding progress on new regional pipeline projects. Simultaneously, the EU and Russia were pursuing the renewal of their bilateral Partnership and Cooperation Agreement (PCA) covering trade, energy and security issues (which expired in 2007); and the dramatic and unexpected "Arab Spring" uprisings that spread from Tunisia across the Middle East after December 2010, increasingly drew Europe's peripheral vision to its southern neighborhood.

Against this already cluttered backdrop, domestic politics and elections in France and Germany distracted key European leaders from following both the DCFTA negotiations, and the EU's separate set of interactions with Russia. Everything collided in Ukraine in late 2013, at a juncture when the EU was focused on gearing up for May 2014 parliamentary elections and the subsequent appointment of a new Commission, when there would be a major reshuffle of all the positions in charge of external relations.

For Russia, the European Union's planned association agreements with Armenia, Georgia, Moldova, and Ukraine became deeply threatening. Moscow was promoting the creation and consolidation of Russia's own alternative trading bloc in the form of the Eurasian Economic Union; and Putin had proposed that Russia would lead members of the Eurasian Union in their negotiations with the European Union instead of having them pursue separate agreements. The DCFTAs went far beyond the scope of what Russia was negotiating with the EU through its own PCA; while Ukraine was critical to the Russian conception and construction of the Eurasian Union, given its population of more than 45 million, its industrial base, and its close economic, historic, and cultural ties to Russia. As Brussels prepared for the November 2013 Eastern Partnership summit in Vilnius, where it hoped to complete the DCFTAs, EU officials in charge of the negotiations highlighted individual points of incompatibility between the DCFTAs and the Eurasian Union. Thereby, they created the semblance of a mutually-exclusive choice for the states. The European Union and Russia seemed to pull their shared neighborhood in different directions.

In the months leading up to the summit, the EU found itself in an unintended geopolitical

confrontation with Russia. Moscow exerted considerable pressure on the EaP countries to forego the agreements, including by imposing embargoes on key goods from the four states and from the summit host country, Lithuania. Just weeks before Vilnius Summit, Armenia announced that it would no longer sign its negotiated agreement with the EU and would commit to joining the Eurasian Union. Then, Ukraine's leadership requested postponing its final signature. This request, on the eve of the summit, triggered protests and political upheaval in Kyiv that led, in sequence, to the overthrow of the Ukrainian government, Russia's decision to annex Crimea, and Moscow's subsequent support for pro-Russian separatists in Ukraine's eastern Donbas region. Although Georgia and Moldova initialed their DCFTAs at Vilnius and later signed them—and Ukraine did the same once a new government was elected—this was hardly the success that the EU had hoped for.

The crisis in Ukraine and the imposition of U.S. and EU sanctions on Russia in 2014 ruptured two decades of painstakingly developed political and trade relations between Brussels and Moscow. When the bilateral PCA was signed in 1997, EU trade with Russia stood at \$52.5 billion USD. By 2013, this figure had increased to \$325 billion USD, or nearly ten percent of total EU trade.²⁶ Now, from Moscow's perspective, the EU was as unwelcome in its neighborhood as NATO. The confrontation with Russia over the competing EU and Eurasian association agreements forced Brussels into a wholesale review of its neighborhood policy. Since 2014, the EU's agenda has been overwhelmed by the urgency of dealing with the fallout in Ukraine and the violence and unrest in Europe's southern neighborhood that has triggered a massive displacement of people, including a flood of migrants to Europe across the Mediterranean Sea.

In May 2015, the EU convened a follow-up Eastern Partnership Program Summit in Riga, to try to chart a new path forward after the debacle at Vilnius. The conference's Latvian hosts labeled this a "survival summit." The deliberations at Riga resulted in pledges to adopt more "customized" or "tailored" policies toward the EaP partner countries, recognizing that political realities, levels of ambition for EU integration, and the pace of domestic reforms differed sharply across the states. Although this was a departure from the EU's usual

technocratic "one size fits all" approach, the Riga Summit underscored the lack of an EU consensus on how best to demonstrate continued commitment to engaging its neighbors given the antagonism with Russia. In the South Caucasus, the summit was viewed as a complete failure in terms of coming up with new modes of partnership—especially as the EU failed to approve a much-anticipated visa liberalization for Georgia (along with Ukraine), which would have given a significant boost to Georgia's trade prospects.²⁸

ENTER, AND EXIT, TURKEY

ike the United States and the European Union, Turkey's regional initiatives reached an impasse in the very same period after twenty years of efforts to forge new relations in the South Caucasus. With the collapse of the Soviet Union, Turkey had found itself in a new security situation in the region. It no longer shared a border with its historic adversary Russia. Throughout their imperial histories, the Ottoman and Russian empires fought a series of wars. Soviet territorial demands contributed to Turkey's decision to join NATO, to maintain the second largest land army in the Alliance, and to station U.S. missiles on its territory during the Cold War. For Turkey, the independence of Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia seemed to offer fresh strategic opportunities.

Turkey's relations with Armenia foundered, however, over the war in Nagorno-Karabakh, and domestic dilemmas within Turkey also impeded its outreach to the South Caucasus in the early 1990s. Weak Turkish coalition governments and a fragile economy, along with the conflict with its Kurdish population, curbed Ankara's ambitions. However, Turkey saw new opportunities in the mid-1990s when Heydar Aliyev replaced Abulfaz Elchibey as president in Azerbaijan. Aliyev managed both to achieve some degree of domestic stability and to sign the 1994 cease-fire with Armenia. In Georgia, the presidency of Eduard Shevardnadze after 1995 also seemed to presage an opening. Turkey's then president, Süleyman Demirel, developed close personal relations with the Azeri and Georgian leaders. Ankara used these relationships to help carve out a niche for Turkey in the American-led diplomacy that paved the way for the construction of the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan oil pipeline. BTC was viewed as a strategic element in establishing Turkey as a

regional energy trading and transportation hub, as well as a critical interlocutor for Azerbaijan and Georgia.

The lack of official relations with Armenia, nonetheless, remained a major impediment to Turkey's regional goals. Ankara had no role in the OSCE Minsk Process for Nagorno-Karabakh, and in spite of the presence of significant Georgian, Abkhaz, and other Caucasus diaspora communities in Turkey, the Turkish government played only a limited role in other conflicts. Turkey seemed consigned to a back seat in the South Caucasus. In the 2000s under Prime Minister Recep Tayyip Erdoğan, Turkey sought to change this dynamic. Ankara launched its "zero problems with neighbors" policy—a bold foreign policy initiative led by Foreign Minister Ahmet Davutoğlu to settle a number of lingering territorial and other disputes with Turkey's immediate neighbors, including Greece, Cyprus, and Armenia. The negotiations with Armenia, brokered by the United States and Switzerland, were rooted in this policy.

The promotion of the "zero problems" policy coincided with a debate in Turkey over "the decline of the West and the rise of the Rest," as the Eurozone crisis and recession bit into European and U.S. economies. In contrast, Turkey's economy seemed largely shielded from contagion and new trade and political opportunities presented themselves in the Middle East.²⁹ The apparent absence of the West in steering developments in the Middle East was initially seen as an opportunity for Turkey to fill a vacuum. Ankara began to formulate and promote the idea of a new regional trading bloc somewhat styled on the EU, but with Turkey at the helm. Similarly, Turkey anticipated that after the Georgian-Russian war growing concerns about Russia's assertiveness might encourage the states

of the South Caucasus to turn toward Turkey for assistance in balancing Moscow. This was another impetus for Turkey to prioritize negotiations with Armenia in 2008-2009.

Ankara did not, however, consult with Baku behind the scenes to gauge its reaction ahead of the start of talks with Yerevan. Turkey assumed, as did the United States and Switzerland, that Azerbaijan could be persuaded that Turkish-Armenian normalization would be of broader benefit, by breaking Russia's stranglehold and opening up new political and economic opportunities for all the South Caucasus countries. Nor did Ankara send out feelers to Moscow about how Russia might view the prospect of normalization, especially given its long-standing security ties with Armenia and the presence of a Russian military base in Armenia. Again, there was a general feeling in Ankara and Washington that as Russia was an active member of the Minsk Group and seemed broadly favorable toward the prospect of resolving Nagorno-Karabakh at some juncture it would not object to Turkish-Armenian reconciliation. Furthermore, because Russia and Turkey were major trading partners and involved in a number of joint economic and energy projects, it was assumed that Moscow might see economic opportunity in the normalization of Turkish-Armenian relations. These proved miscalculations.

Turkey signed the two sets of protocols with Armenia that delicately skirted around both the issue of recognition of the Armenian genocide and the conflict over Nagorno-Karabakh. Skirting the genocide issue provoked considerable furor among Armenian nationalists and the Armenian diaspora. Avoiding references to Nagorno-Karabakh precipitated an Azeri backlash against the protocols on the basis that Turkey had closed the

border with Armenia in response to the Armenian occupation of Azeri territory. In Baku's view, if Ankara dropped the connection between progress in the resolution of the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict and opening the Turkish-Armenian border, it would be tantamount to a betrayal of Azeri interests. Turkish negotiators also belatedly came to realize that Armenia and Azerbaijan had both engaged in separate sets of discussions with Russia about the protocols, and that Russian officials had not been encouraging about the prospects.³⁰ All of this underscored Turkey's limited ability to project itself in the South Caucasus, and Russia's greater ability to undermine Turkey's efforts if they were not deemed mutually advantageous.

Instead of generating new opportunities, the protocols created new rifts and were effectively suspended in 2010. This further setback for Turkey's South Caucasus policy coincided with a general deterioration in Turkey's relations with many of the countries in the Middle East that it had pursued throughout the 2000s. The Arab Spring upheavals provoked civil wars that Turkey was unable to mediate. Ankara's "zero problems with neighbors" policy began to deteriorate into a "zero neighbors without problems" dilemma.³¹

Turkey's relations with Armenia were further complicated in 2015 by the 100th anniversary of the 1915 Armenian genocide, and the international attention this drew. The massacre of the Ottoman Empire's Christian Armenian population during World War I was commemorated in Yerevan and around the world on April 24, 2015. The commemorations reinvigorated the Armenian diaspora's longstanding campaign to pressure the Turkish government to recognize the annihilation of the Ottoman Armenian population officially as a genocide. In a break from its traditional

approach, the Turkish government embarked on a number of efforts to acknowledge the magnitude of the Armenian issue. Nevertheless, Turkey's leaders sought to deflect attention away from Yerevan's commemorations by moving its own remembrance of the World War I Battle of Gallipoli from its traditional date in March to April 24-25.³² This prompted the Armenian government to formally withdraw from the 2009 protocols, five years after they had been suspended.

THE CONSEQUENCES OF WESTERN POLICY RETRENCHMENT

ll of these setbacks from 2008 to 2015 have resulted in a period of Western introspection and policy retrenchment. But, from the perspective of the South Caucasus states, the United States, the European Union, and Turkey have largely abandoned the region. Washington and Brussels are depicted in regional commentaries as weak, adrift, or neglectful—and even, in the case of Washington, as actively withdrawing from the South Caucasus. The European Union is seen as a particularly diminished player after the failure of the association agreements at the 2013 Vilnius Summit. Turkey, for its part, is viewed as pursuing a Turkish-Russian economic and energy axis over the heads and at the expense of its South Caucasus neighbors, especially its ethnic ally Azerbaijan. Expectations in Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia that the West would step up with more intense political and security engagement, to meet the challenge of a resurgent Russia—in the wake of the Georgia war and again following the crisis in Ukraine—have been dashed.

Russia's annexation of Crimea in 2014 and its support for pro-Russian separatists in the Donbas have heightened the sense of insecurity and instability in the South Caucasus. Both acts have overturned the existing parameters for regional conflict resolution and have compounded the effect of Russia's recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia in 2008. Russia made no move to recognize Nagorno-Karabakh either in 2008 or in 2014, and has maintained its formal position in the OSCE's Minsk Group. Nonetheless, Moscow's position on Crimea, Abkhazia, and South Ossetia refutes the basic idea underpinning the Minsk Group negotiations that Karabakh Armenian demands for

self-determination can be reconciled with Azerbaijan's claim for territorial integrity. Indeed, the Crimean annexation seemed to re-ignite the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict in 2014 and 2015, with violence reaching its highest level since the war's "end" in 1994. Sniper attacks and military incursions increased along the line of contact, accompanied by bellicose rhetoric at the state level in Azerbaijan and Armenia.

The only relative good news was that the recent exchanges of fire and high level of casualties did not escalate into a fully-fledged war. The bad news was that the events revealed boiling frustration in Azerbaijan with the Minsk Group and with what Baku sees as the West's unwillingness to press Armenia to withdraw its forces from the occupied territories around Nagorno-Karabakh. In 2014 and 2015, much of that frustration was expressed as anger against the United States-linked to disagreements about the nature of Baku's seeming strategic partnership with Washington forged through the energy diplomacy of the 1990s. Relations between the United States and Azerbaijan are currently at their lowest point in 25 years and on the verge of diplomatic rupture.33

In the past several years, Azerbaijani officials have increasingly complained that Baku has received insufficient credit from Washington for charting an independent, non-aligned policy course and for playing such a prominent role, in spite of considerable pressure from Russia and Iran, in the development of Caspian energy resources and new East-West export routes. Azerbaijani officials have also bristled at U.S. democracy promotion efforts and perceived double standards. They claim that Washington has consistently overemphasized deficiencies in Baku's governance and human rights record since the 1990s, while giving Armenia in

particular—but also Georgia and other former Soviet states—a 'free pass' for equally poor performance.

Against the backdrop of increased violence in Nagorno-Karabakh, the Azeri government moved to freeze the assets of NGOs with American and Western funding, and closed down several prominent organizations focused on promoting democracy and cross-cultural exchanges. U.S. officials including President Barack Obama and Secretary of State John Kerry came under blistering attack in speeches by Azeri political figures and in the media. They were accused of seeking to orchestrate the overthrow of Azerbaijan's government by backing a "fifth column" of dissident activists and NGOs-and in the case of Secretary Kerry, who was a co-sponsor of Section 907 in the 1990s, of operating to further the interests of the U.S. Armenian diaspora.34 Azeri journalists and activists with close ties to U.S. entities were specifically targeted by the Azeri government, accused of corruption, or prosecuted for acts of sedition. Simultaneously, Azerbaijan decried the West's forceful response and application of sanctions against Moscow after the annexation of Crimea. They contrasted it with the ongoing failure of the United States and the West to insist on the implementation of four U.N. Security Council resolutions calling for Armenian withdrawal from the occupied territories around Nagorno-Karabakh.

The May 2015 Riga summit deepened Baku's anger. Azerbaijan's occupied territories were not mentioned in the official communique that renewed EU sanctions on Russia over the annexation of Crimea and intervention in Ukraine.³⁵ From Azerbaijan's perspective, the United States and EU's seemingly single-minded focus on Crimea undercuts Baku's leverage in its negotiations with Armenia. It

reinforces Yerevan's inclination to hold on to the territories as a means of ensuring the security of the Nagorno-Karabakh enclave and permits Armenia to further entrench its position. It also increases Moscow's ability to extract benefits from both sides in perpetuating the conflict in Nagorno-Karabakh.

For Baku, looking forward, the persistence of the conflict greatly complicates the implementation of initiatives to develop its non-oil economy. Azerbaijan is currently promoting a series of projects to turn Baku into a logistical hub on the new "Silk Road" for transporting goods to and from China and Europe.³⁶ The conflict over Nagorno-Karabakh, and the ever-present risk that border skirmishes will spiral out of control into an outright war, casts a pall over Azerbaijan's ability to attract foreign investment for long-term commercial infrastructure projects. In short, the government in Azerbaijan has become increasingly suspicious of the West and its motivations, while simultaneously worrying about the potential for greater Russian interference. These views, the serious deterioration in U.S.-Azeri relations, and the domestic political clampdown, all feed on the broader atmosphere of insecurity in the South Caucasus. The political downturn in Azerbaijan is indicative of the new challenges the West faces in the region.

In Georgia, there is similar frustration with the United States and the West. Like Azerbaijan, Georgia perceives that the United States, EU, and Turkey are not willing to press its case on Abkhazia and South Ossetia against Russia while they are fixated on the crisis in Ukraine—or in the case of Turkey, on the improvement of its bilateral trade and energy relations with Russia. In 2014 and 2015, Moscow signed its own bilateral "association agreements" with the two entities that essentially blurred

the international borders between them and also included provisions for expanded military cooperation.³⁷ The reaction in Washington and Brussels was muted, beyond some diplomatic statements denouncing the agreements and stressing the importance of respecting Georgia's territorial integrity.38 Officials and analysts in Tbilisi now complain about what they see as the West's "imitation policy" toward the region: Western countries and institutions profess support for South Caucasus independence and aspirations, including Georgia's pursuit of a NATO MAP, but they have neither the capacity nor the will to do anything meaningful and concrete. If they are to play a credible role in regional affairs in the future, the United States and the European Union will have to acknowledge the blatant inconsistencies in their approaches to dealing with Crimea, Nagorno-Karabakh, and Abkhazia and South Ossetia.

The recognition that they are now a secondary priority for the West has led Georgia, as well as Azerbaijan, to pursue foreign policy courses over the last two years that leave their options open. Georgia, under a new government, has attempted to defuse and improve its relations with Russia, while trying simultaneously to deepen its integration with the EU and NATO. Georgian public opinion polls also now show a growing preference for pursuing closer economic relations with Russia.³⁹ This "and-and" foreign policy—as it has been described in the region—is a marked departure from Georgia's previous "either-or" approach to international relations, but it has not improved Tbilisi's sense of security. Given Georgia's new DCFTA with the EU, Tbilisi will not be able to manage its trade with Russia, as well as with both Azerbaijan and Armenia, unless the EU (along with the United States and Turkey) is willing to assist in resolving some of the potential technical difficulties.⁴⁰ Georgian

officials continue to worry about the extent of the EU's and United States' future commitment to regional stability and economic development; and from their perspective Moscow does not seem to have significantly reduced its political pressure on Tbilisi.

Armenia is in a somewhat different situation to Azerbaijan and Georgia, but also increasingly disillusioned with its position. Recent developments have served to emphasize Armenia's deep economic dependency on Russia and its ongoing isolation from the rest of the region. Yerevan's decision to jettison its negotiations with the EU and join the Eurasian Union were driven by the necessity of confirming its security guarantees with Russia and thus heading off the prospect of a largescale military confrontation with Azerbaijan. 41 The Armenian government recognizes that, in making this choice, Yerevan has damaged its political and economic relations with the West. Throughout the 2000s, Armenia attempted to follow a foreign policy of "complementarity"—balancing relations with Russia and the EU and NATO-including a range of unofficial trade and people-to-people contacts with Turkey. This was undermined once the Turkey-Armenia protocols failed. Armenians still maintain that on a societal level they are a Western-oriented state, although their economic, security, and political realities may dictate otherwise in the short to medium term.

Since the signing of the Eurasian Union accords with Russia, Armenian officials and analysts have made repeated appeals for the European Union and the United States to find ways of overcoming the incompatibilities between the Eurasian Union and the EU DCFTAs and other Western political arrangements. Indeed, Yerevan has presented itself to Brussels as a test case for deconflicting between

the two trade blocs. Armenian officials and analysts argue that Armenia could potentially serve as a bridge between the European Union and the Eurasian Union in ways that may ultimately offer a model for dealing with the conflict over Ukraine's

future economic and political trajectory.⁴² They have also expressed a readiness to explore prospects for renegotiating an Association Agreement with only a political framework and excluding the economic dimension.

CHARTING NEW WAYS FORWARD

Despite the challenges that have beset the West's relations with the South Caucasus and the growing disillusionment in Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia, giving up on engagement is not an option. The South Caucasus is not a strategic backwater, and all the states still seek relations with the West—as demonstrated by the Armenian appeals to continue EU discussions even after joining the Eurasian Union.

Clearly the United States, the European Union, and Turkey have limited time and resources to commit to the region. Other international crises inevitably constrain the West's level of diplomatic wherewithal; and energy infrastructure projects can no longer be a key driver of policy given the changes in global energy markets.⁴³ The "big bang for the (limited) buck" diplomatic initiatives of late 2000s-including NATO MAPs, EU DCF-TAs, and the Turkish-Armenian protocols—have foundered. They were supposed to galvanize action and regional development, and instead have generated more conflict and challenges by raising expectations and then failing to deliver on many of the policy promises. In the future, Western policymakers will have to resist the impulse to dash in with an innovative idea and then dash out again if it fails. They should seek formulations and realistic approaches to bilateral and multilateral engagement that can make the most of their more limited capacity and resources and which can be sustained at lower levels over a longer period of time.

In looking for these opportunities, the United States, the European Union, and Turkey must work together instead of apart, as they have tended to do in the past. This could be one of the most crucial innovations for future policy. Turkey's role as a

NATO member, EU candidate country, and frontline state for contending with the wars in Syria and Iraq, as well as its status as an important player in relations with Russia and Iran, puts it in a unique position in the region. Furthermore, after almost a decade of U.S.-EU-Turkish tensions, developments over the course of the last year point toward a change in the course of Turkish foreign policy. Ankara may be reverting back toward closer relations with Washington and Brussels. Turkey's June 2015 parliamentary election, which saw the ruling Justice and Development (AK) Party lose its majority, may actually speed up this process. Turkish analysts see Turkey's recent foreign policy failures as one of the factors behind the electoral shifts. Turkish voters are seen as "punishing" the governing party for its misguided initiatives and setting in motion a period of "restoration."44 This could also potentially improve relations with the United States and the EU.

Turkey's relations with Russia also appear to be coming under scrutiny in foreign policy circles in Ankara. The seemingly close economic and political relationship with Russia in the past decade was often framed by shared frustration with the European Union. In both Ankara and Moscow, elites feel that Brussels treats Turkey and Russia as second-class states—and Turkey, as a result, has been left waiting indefinitely for EU membership. In November 2013, on a visit to Moscow, then Prime Minister of Turkey Recep Tayyip Erdoğan even went so far to as to plead with his host, Vladimir Putin, to admit Turkey to the Shanghai Cooperation Organization in return for giving up its EU membership.45 However, Ankara has recently toned down its anti-Brussels rhetoric, and there is growing recognition that Turkey needs to work more closely with the European Union. Economic and security considerations weigh heavily.

The chaos in Turkey's neighborhood has severely hurt its export markets. 46 In May 2015, the Turkish government announced that it would begin negotiations with Brussels to modernize the customs union with the EU, underscoring the shifts in Turkish thinking. 47

Moreover, Russia's actions in Crimea and Moscow's intransigence on Syria have heightened Turkey's own security concerns. Russia has consistently blocked efforts to effect a transition away from Syrian President Bashar al-Assad in Damascus, which Turkey sees as the only way to dampen the raging civil war. The violence in Syria, and its spillover into Iraq, has engulfed Turkey—with massive refugee flows surpassing two million into Turkish territory. There are growing calls in Ankara for international assistance and for more burden-sharing especially from the European Union and the United States. Turkey also needs U.S. assistance to deal with the increasing threat from ISIS and other terrorist groups operating on its borders and setting up extremist proto-states across the border in Syria and Iraq. Russia has not presented itself as a credible partner for Turkey in dealing with these crises, while NATO, on the other hand, has deployed Patriot missiles along Turkey's border with Syria.

Turkey also highly values the existence of independent republics in the South Caucasus and its bilateral energy projects with Azerbaijan. While generally embracing the concept of a "Turkish Stream" initiative with Russia in December 2014, Ankara does not want to jettison TANAP. This is a priority for both the Azeri and Turkish governments, and Turkey is as concerned as any other regional power about developing too much dependency on Russian gas imports. Ankara is thus likely to support realistic EU and U.S. efforts directed towards

ensuring regional energy diversification, as well as to participate in formats and initiatives that enhance the security and independence of the South Caucasus states.

Beyond Turkey's nascent recalibration of its relationship with Russia, there are other signs that Turkey is seeking to reengage in the South Caucasus and may be willing to do this in conjunction with the United States and the European Union. Although the 2015 centennial of the Armenian genocide generated heated rhetorical exchanges between the Turkish and Armenian governments, Ankara continued to encourage indirect civil society and informal trade contacts between the two countries. The direct charter flights between Istanbul and Yerevan were not suspended, and proposals for opening new routes were put forward. The Turkish government also did nothing to quash or even to compromise the societal-level debate in Turkey about the fate of the Ottoman Armenian community during the final days of the empire. It also took some concrete steps in support of reconciliation with Armenia and the larger Armenian community.48

Georgia plays a critical role in supporting informal relations between Turkey and Armenia, especially with respect to encouraging transit trade. Armenian and Turkish nationals continue to be able to travel in both directions across Georgia, and have the possibility of obtaining visas at their respective borders with minimal formalities. And, in the absence of official diplomatic representation, the Armenian delegation to the Organization of the Black Sea Economic Cooperation (BSEC) based in Istanbul, and the Turkish Embassy in Tbilisi, have become recognized channels of informal and unofficial contacts between Ankara and Yerevan.

Georgian-Turkish relations are not without their problems, but the two countries have become more integrated over the last decade. Free movement of people across the border, in some cases with national ID cards rather than passports, has facilitated Turkish tourism into Georgia. It has also boosted Turkish foreign direct investment in a number of critical economic sectors, at a time when Georgia remains subject to Russian economic sanctions from the 2008 confrontations.⁴⁹ Turkey's status as Georgia's leading trade partner and Georgia's new association agreement and DCFTA with the European Union all provide avenues for cementing Georgian-Turkish-EU ties given Turkey's own decision to upgrade its customs union with the EU. Georgia's positive relations with Armenia could also allow it to play a role in the normalization efforts between Armenia and Turkey.

The behind-the-scenes, discrete contacts between Turkey and Armenia, the blossoming relations between Turkey and Georgia that assist these contacts, and the joint Turkish-Georgian intersections with the European Union point to new ways forward in formulating policy approaches, and also in addressing the regional conflicts. This does not mean, however, that setting up new mechanisms for conflict resolution will lead to a breakthrough. The United States, the European Union, and other international entities-including the UN and OSCE-have all already developed their own approaches to dealing with the conflicts in the South Caucasus. And the United States, EU, and Turkey all have domestic political issues that impede their individual efforts to act as the honest broker. Yet, given the individual state and institutional limitations and the frequent duplication of efforts among the various Western actors, there is considerable scope for more coordination, and even for an agreed-upon division of labor. There is also scope for rethinking the overall approach.

Historically, pushing for final resolution to the regionals conflicts has always set up the West and other mediators for failure. The intense (and apparently sincere) personal involvement on the part of former Russian President Dmitry Medvedev in the Nagorno-Karabakh negotiations prior to 2011 underscores this point. A decade after the U.S. brokered talks in Key West, Moscow and Medvedev himself put a great deal of effort and resources into bringing Armenia and Azerbaijan together again and into transforming Russia from the aggressor in Georgia to the peacemaker in Nagorno-Karabakh. Medvedev was thwarted, however, as the United States had been previously, by the fact that the conflicting parties did not actually want to reach a resolution. There is still no indication that they do. The West, therefore, needs to set different, more modest and sustained goals with buy-in from the parties. These should focus on collective conflict management to prevent flare-ups, and bearing in mind that Russia's actions in 2008 and 2014 have undermined the basic principles for resolution in terms of ensuring both autonomy and territorial integrity.

Coordination on creative interim solutions and working with other mediators, "under the radar," so none of the major players is exposed as the focal point of the negotiations, has already shown some promise. In spite of the miscalculations that undermined the protocols in 2009-2010, the Swiss role in facilitating the Armenian-Turkish talks was broadly viewed as positive. Similarly, Swiss mediation between the Georgians and the Russians after the 2008 war, on the issue of Georgia's objections to Russia's World Trade Organization (WTO) membership, resulted in the idea of "outsourcing" customs monitoring on the contested Abkhazian and South Ossetian borders with both Russia and Georgia by a private entity. Even though this has

yet to be implemented, the concept was praised by both sides. It demonstrated the possibilities for thinking outside the box. Both of these diplomatic efforts suggest that the Swiss could play other roles across the South Caucasus in conjunction with the United States, EU, and Turkey, as well as with the U.N. and OSCE.

More generally, for the countries to move forward in resolving conflicts and improving internal and external relations, focusing on the development of "soft regionalism" may be helpful. The absence of formal regional institutions remains an impediment to intra-regional economic and political development, and the ongoing conflicts preclude their creation. The concept of soft regionalism would pick up on some of the confidence building measures and initiatives already under way in the region. It involves the creation of a set of informal understandings to encourage trade, civil society contacts, and conflict management exercises. However, even projects promoting only soft regionalism will have to factor in the other players in the neighborhood, including Iran and China, who have their own trade and political relations with the countries of the South Caucasus. Shaped by Tehran's and Beijing's own foreign policy priorities and their bilateral relationships with Russia, as well as with the United States, the European Union, and Turkey, the goals of Iran and China will both coincide and conflict with Western objectives.

In the case of Iran, its relationships are currently determined by the standoff with the West over its nuclear program, which has forced it into an unwilling global and regional retreat. However, given its location and historic relationships with Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia, Iran never completely disappeared from the South Caucasus. Taking advantage of its proximity, the relative

disinterest of the West, and the interest of regional elites to secure foreign investment, Iran continued to trade with all three countries. It also sought opportunities for illicit financial transactions to avoid international sanctions. Pursuing relations with Iran was at times seen by regional governments as offering an alternative to Russia-especially for Armenia given its closed borders with both Azerbaijan and Turkey. Iran's attraction was bolstered by the fact that it long ago gave up any territorial pretensions in the region.⁵⁰ On the basis of its own sizeable Armenian and Azeri diaspora communities, Iran even offered itself as a potential peacemaker between Azerbaijan and Armenia at junctures when other international mediation efforts hit an impasse. The main area of Iranian contention with the South Caucasus states has been with Azerbaijan over competing claims to offshore Caspian oil and gas resources and the delimitation of the Caspian Sea.⁵¹ Tehran has consistently signaled its interest in exporting gas to Europe through Turkey, which would also put it in market competition with Baku. At the same time, in 2013, Iran's new president, Hassan Rouhani, reached out to Azerbaijan shortly after his election with pragmatic proposals for cooperation.⁵²

Looking forward, Iran will seek to expand relations with the South Caucasus at the first opportunity, but it also has other priorities. Tehran is focused on its nuclear diplomacy with the West and the threat posed by ISIS in Syria and Iraq. It also prioritizes its broader relationship with Russia. Tehran has consistently proven willing to defer to Moscow's primacy in the South Caucasus and has little institutional bandwidth for pursuing a more robust policy. Nonetheless, if Washington and Brussels remain disengaged in the South Caucasus, new frictions seem likely even after an agreement is reached with Tehran on the nuclear

program. The Iranian government could be tempted to flex its muscles in the South Caucasus as signal to Russia, other occasional regional adversaries, and its own hardliners, that Tehran retains all its capabilities and influence in the aftermath of a nuclear deal. Turkey's relationship with Iran will also require careful handling in the South Caucasus. Tehran and Ankara have different visions and ambitions for exerting influence in their shared neighborhood-made more acute by Turkish Prime Minister and now President Erdoğan's stress on Sunni Islam as an element of Turkey's foreign policy. If the religious aspect of Turkish policy is downgraded in the wake of the June 2015 Turkish parliamentary elections, this could open the way for more pragmatic cooperation between Iran and Turkey on the shared perspective of an existential threat from ISIS.

Finally, in the case of China, Beijing's role is still a work in progress, but China is already one of the top five external trading partners for both Georgia and Armenia. There are also signs that China could be as consequential in the development of new infrastructure projects in the South Caucasus as it is in Central Asia, where Chinese investments offset those of both Russia and the West. China's New Silk Road transportation projects underscore the scope of Beijing's ambitions. These include the planned construction of railroad links to Turkey via Central Asia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia, and then linking to Europe, with additional spurs through Russia and Iran. There are also proposals for a Trans-Caspian Gas Pipeline to ship natural gas from Azerbaijan to China through Central Asia, a reverse flow version of the long-standing projects to bring Turkmen gas to Europe via Azerbaijan. Azerbaijan's infrastructure projects are

specifically intended to link up with and take advantage of China's initiatives; and Kazakhstan has made its own investments in the South Caucasus with the goal of forging trade and transportation connections across the Caspian Sea that bypass Russia and cementing its position on the routes between China and Europe.⁵³ All of these ideas and investments could soon bring a new dynamic to the South Caucasus. The region's future will not be delimited and determined solely by relationships with the European Union, the Eurasian Union, and Turkey.

In the meantime, these possibilities underscore the near-term need for the West to play closer attention to the South Caucasus states in policymaking, and for the United States, the European Union, and Turkey to work together in reengaging. The points of friction in the regional relationships will have to be addressed—particularly the crisis in U.S.-Azerbaijan relations, which now requires high-level attention, and Azerbaijan and Georgia's frustrations over current international inattention to the violations of their territorial integrity. Georgia's role as the regional nexus and interface for relations with both Armenia and Azerbaijan, and for the United States, EU, and Turkey needs to be consolidated. Georgia should be viewed as the hub for furthering soft regionalism in the South Caucasus. The reality of Russian economic, political, and security dominance cannot be ignored, but Russia's position in the region will ultimately change as Iran and China move in. In short, to reengage successfully, the West will have to adapt its policies continually to reflect evolving economic, political, and, ultimately, strategic realities in the South Caucasus.

LIST OF ACRONYMS

AK Party Justice and Development Party (Turkey)

BRICS The grouping of Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa

BSEC Organization of the Black Sea Economic Cooperation

BTC Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan Pipeline

DCFTA Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Agreement

ENP European Neighborhood Policy

EaP Eastern Partnership Program

EU European Union

GDP Gross Domestic Product

ISIS Islamic State of Iraq and Syria

LNG liquefied natural gas

MAP Membership Action Plan

NATO North Atlantic Treaty Organization

OSCE Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe

PCA Partnership and Cooperation Agreement

SOCAR State Oil Company of Azerbaijan Republic

TANAP Trans-Anatolian Gas Pipeline

UN United Nations

U.S. United States of America

USD Unites States Dollar

USSR Union of Soviet Socialist Republics

WTO World Trade Organization

RECOMMENDED FOR FURTHER READING ON THE SOUTH CAUCASUS

- "Armenia and Azerbaijan: A Season of Risks," Crisis Group Europe Briefing 71, September 26, 2013, http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/europe/caucasus/b071-armenia-and-azerbaijan-a-season-of-risks.pdf.
- "Armenia and the West: A New Vision for the Caucasus," Policy Forum Armenia, September 2014, http://www.pf-armenia.org/document/armenia-and-west-new-vision-caucasus.
- Salome Asatiani and Nino Lejava (Eds.), South Caucasus at a Crossroad: Thorny Realities and Great Expectations (Heinrich Böll Stiftung South Caucasus, 2014).
- Ronald Asmus, *A Little War That Shook the World: Georgia, Russia, and the Future of the West* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010).
- Frances Burwell, "A Transatlantic Approach to Europe's East: Relaunching the Eastern Partnership," Issue in Focus, The Atlantic Council, May 2015, http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/publications/reports/a-transatlantic-approach-to-europe-s-east-relaunching-the-eastern-partnership.
- Svante Cornell, S. Frederick Starr, and Mamuka Tsereteli, "A Western Strategy for the South Caucasus," Central Asia-Caucasus Institute and Silk Road Studies Program, Silk Road Paper, February 2015, http://www.silkroadstudies.org/resources/pdf/publications/1502Strategy.pdf.
- Pasquale De Micco, "When Choosing Means Losing: The Eastern Partners, the EU, and the Eurasian Economic Union", European Parliament Directorate-General for External Policies, March 2015, http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2015/549026/
 EXPO STUD(2015)549026 EN.pdf.

- Thomas De Waal, *Great Catastrophe: Armenians and Turks in the Shadow of Genocide* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015).
- Thomas De Waal, Black Garden: Armenia and Azerbaijan Through Peace and War (10th Year Anniversary Edition, Revised and Updated) (New York: NYU Press, 2013).
- Thomas De Waal, *The Caucasus: An Introduction* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010).
- Ismailzade, Fariz and Glen E. Howard, Eds., *The South Caucasus 2021: Oil Democracy and Geopolitics*, (Washington, D.C.: The Jamestown Foundation, 2012).
- Felix Hett, Sara Kikić, and Stephan Meuser, Eds., "Reassessing the European Neighbourhood Policy: The Eastern Dimension," Friedrich Ebert Stiftung, June 2015, http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/id-moe/11483.pdf.
- Charles King, *The Ghost of Freedom: A History of the Caucasus* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2008).
- Michael Leigh, "A New Strategy for Europe's Neighborhood," GMF Policy Brief Vol.1, No.1, September 2014, http://www.gm-fus.org/publications/new-strategy-eu-rope%E2%80%99s-neighborhood.
- Jim Nichol, Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia: Political Developments and Implications for US Interests (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2014), https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL33453.pdf.
- Nicu Popescu, "Eurasian Union: The real, the imaginary and the likely," ISS Chaillot Paper No.132, September 2014, http://www.iss.europa.eu/publications/detail/article/eurasian-union-the-real-the-imaginary-and-the-likely/.

THE AUTHORS

Fiona Hill is director of the Center on the United States and Europe (CUSE) and a senior fellow in the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution. She is a frequent commentator on Russian and Eurasian affairs, and has researched and published extensively on issues related to Russia, the Caucasus, Central Asia, regional conflicts, energy and strategic issues. She is also the co-author of the recently released second edition of Mr. Putin: Operative in the Kremlin (Brookings Institution Press, 2015).

Kemal Kirişci is the TÜSİAD senior fellow and director of the Turkey Project at Brookings. Before joining Brookings, Kirişci was a professor of international relations and held the Jean Monnet chair in European integration in the department of political science and international relations at Boğaziçi University in Istanbul. His areas of research interest include EU-Turkish relations, U.S.-Turkish relations, Turkish foreign and trade policies, European integration, immigration issues, ethnic conflicts and refugee movements.

Andrew Moffatt is the Associate Director of CUSE. His research focuses on the geopolitical and security dynamics of the South Caucasus.

ENDNOTES

- 1. The Eurasian Economic Union is a regional economic integration organization, spear-headed by Russia and established by treaty in May 2014, which came into force in January 2015. Its stated goals are to provide for the free movement of goods, services, capital, and labor within the union and to upgrade the competitiveness of and cooperation between its member state economies. For more information, see: http://www.eaeunion.org/?lang=en#
- 2. UN Comtrade Statistics for 2014, with Armenia, Azerbaijan, and Georgia as "reporting countries" and Russia as "partner," http://comtrade.un.org/data/.
- 3. World Bank Remittances Data Bank, "Bilateral Remittances Matrix for 2014," http://econ.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/EXTDEC/EXTDECPROSPECTS/0, content-MDK: 22759429~pagePK: 64165401~piP-K: 64165026~the SitePK: 476883, 00.html.
- 4. Figures for GDPs have been extracted from the World Bank Database and CIA World Factbook; the other figures have been calculated by the authors on the basis of available statistics.
- 5. James Nixey, "The Long Goodbye: Waning Russian Influence in the South Caucasus and Central Asia," *Chatham House Briefing Papers*, June 1, 2012, http://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/public/Research/Russia%20and%20Eurasia/0612bp_nixey.pdf.
- 6. UN Comtrade Statistics for 2014, with Georgia as the "reporting country" and Turkey as "partner," http://comtrade.un.org/data/.
- 7. Ilgar Gurbanov, "In search of new partners: Putin's Turkish Stream for Turkey," *Natural Gas Europe*, February 11, 2015, http://www.naturalgaseurope.com/new-partners-putin-turkish-stream-turkey. For background on the importance of gas for the Turkish economy and suppliers to the Turkish market, see also: Gareth Winrow, "Realization of Turkey's Energy Aspirations: Pipe Dreams or Real Projects?" Brookings, *Turkey Project Policy Paper*, No. 4, April 2014, http://www.brookings.edu/~/media/research/files/papers/2014/04/

- <u>realization-turkeys-energy-aspirations-win-row/turkeys-energy-aspirations.pdf.</u>
- 8. TUIK (Turkstat) Statistics on Foreign Trade, http://www.turkstat.gov.tr/PreTablo.do?altid=1046.
- 9. UN Comtrade Statistics for 2014, with Azerbaijan as the "reporting country" and Russia as "partner," and CIA World Factbook, Russia Profile for 2014, http://comtrade.un.org/data/.
- 10. TUIK (Turkstat) Survey "Number of People by Nationality, 2006-2014," Tourism Statistics, http://www.turkstat.gov.tr/PreTablo.do?altid=1046.
- 11. Gila Benmayor, "Turkey second place on the list of top international contractors," *Hürriyet Daily News*, September 2, 2014, http://www.alpenatespageID=449&nID=71183&News-CatID=402. See also, Meral Tamer, "Turkish Company No:1 foreign contractor in Russia," *Al Monitor*, May 29, 2014, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ar/business/2014/05/turkey-firm-russia-contracting-market.html.
- 12. Tolga Tanış, "Brookings Programı Iptal," *Hürriyet*, April 10, 2015, http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/ekonomi/28697679.asp.
- 13. Thomas De Waal, *The Caucasus: An Introduction* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010).
- 14. Clifford Levy, "Russia Backs Independence of Georgian Enclaves," *New York Times*, August 26, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/27/world/europe/27russia.htm-l?pagewanted=all& r=0.
- 15. Svante Cornell, *Azerbaijan Since Independence* (New York: M.E. Sharpe, 2011), p. 405-407.
- 16. For background on the Minsk Group, see: John J. Maresca, "Lost Opportunities in Negotiating the Conflict over Nagorno-Karabakh," in *International Negotiation*, Volume I, no.3, 1996, p. 471-499.
- 17. Richard Morningstar, "From Pipe Dream to Pipeline: The Realization of the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan Pipeline," Event Report, Caspian Studies Program, Belfer Center, Harvard's Kennedy School, May 8, 2003, http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/publication/12795/from-pipe-dream-to-pipeline.html.

- 18. Ronald Asmus, *A Little War That Shook the World: Georgia, Russia, and the Future of the West* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010), p. 56-58.
- 19. David Phillips, *Unsilencing the Past: Track-Two Diplomacy and Turkish-Armenian Reconciliation* (New York: Berghahn Books, 2005).
- 20. For the Armenian President's commentary on the topic, see: Serzh Sargsyan, "We are Ready to Talk to Turkey," *Wall Street Journal*, July 9, 2008, http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB121555668872637291. Also, Robert Tait, "Old foes Armenia and Turkey put faith in football diplomacy," *The Guardian*, September 5, 2008, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2008/sep/05/turkey.armenia.
- 21. On "football diplomacy," see Bülent Aras, "Turkish-Armenian Relations: Will Football Diplomacy Work?" *SETA Policy Brief*, No. 24, September 2008.
- 22. The EU Commission envisioned creating "a ring of countries, sharing the EU's fundamental values and objectives, drawn into an increasingly close relationship, going beyond co-operation to involve a significant measure of economic and political integration." See European Commission, "European Neighborhood Policy: Strategy Paper," COM (2004) 373 final, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:52004DC0373.
- 23. See the comments by Radoslaw Sikorski and Carl Bildt, at a public event to launch the Eastern Partnership Program: "The European Union's Eastern Partnership, Energy Security and U.S.-EU Cooperation," The Brookings Institution, November 2, 2009, http://www.brookings.edu/events/2009/11/02-eu-east-ern-partnership.
- 24. For an overview of European energy diversification options and prospective Non-Russian Southern Corridor pipelines, see Michael Ratner, et al., "Europe's Energy Security: Options and Challenges to Natural Gas Supply Diversification" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2014), http://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42405.pdf.
- 25. EU External Action Service, "The Eastern Partnership Multilateral Platforms," http://eeas.europa.eu/eastern/platforms/index_en.htm.

- 26. Eurostat Statistics on International Trade, configured based on the database on "EU Trade since 1988 by SITC," http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/main.
- 27. Dominik Tolksdorf, "Eastern Partnership Summit in Riga: No bark or bite by EU leaders," May 26, 2015, http://www.huffington-post.com/dominik-tolksdorf/eastern-partner-ship-summi b 7425226.html.
- 28. "EU Says No Visa Liberalization for Ukraine and Georgia," RFE/RL, May 8, 2015, http://www.rferl.org/content/eu-visa-liberalization-ukraine-georgia/27002254.html.
- 29. Ronald Linden, et al., *Turkey and Its Neighbors: Foreign Relations in Transition* (Boulder: Lyne Rienner, 2011).
- 30. Suat Kınıklıoğlu, "Ermenistan ile normalleşememenin kodları," *Radikal*, April 28, 2015, http://www.radikal.com.tr/yazarlar/suat_kiniklioglu/ermenistan_ile_normallesememenin_kodlari-1345004.
- 31. Joost Lagendijk, "Zero neighbors without problems," *Today's Zaman*, November 01, 2011, http://www.todayszaman.com/columnist/joost-lagendijk/zero-neighbors-without-problems 261591.html.
- 32. Fiona Hill, Kemal Kirişci, and Andrew Moffatt, "Armenia and Turkey From Normalization to Reconciliation" *Turkish Policy Quarterly*, Winter 2015, http://turkishpolicy.com/article/Armenia-and-Turkey-From-Normalization-to-Reconciliation-Winter-2015-1034.
- 33. Richard Kauzlarich, "Azerbaijan's New Direction: Human Rights Challenges and the Situation in Nagorno-Karabakh," Testimony before House Foreign Affairs Committee, Subcommittee on Europe, February 12, 2015, http://www.brookings.edu/research/testimony/2015/02/12-azerbaijan-human-rights-abuses-kauzlarich.
- 34. See, for example, the remarks by Azeri member of parliament, Assim Mollazade as reported by the Azerbaijan news agency, *Trend*, http://en.trend.az/azerbaijan/politics/2388950.html.
- 35. "Joint Declaration of the Eastern Partnership summit," European Council, Council of the EU, May 21-22, 2015, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/workarea/downloadAsset.aspx-?id=40802196824.

- 36. See, Taleh Ziyadov, Azerbaijan as a Regional Hub in Central Eurasia (Baku: Azerbaijan Diplomatic Academy, 2012); and Kent E. Calder, The New Continentalism: Energy and Twenty-First-Century Eurasian Geopolitics (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2012).
- 37. Luke Harding, "Georgia Angered by Russia-Abkhazia Military Agreement," *The Guardian*, November 25, 2014, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/nov/25/georgia-russia-abkhazia-military-agreement-putin.
- 38. See, for example, the statement by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg, "Russian Treaty with South Ossetia Breaks International Law: NATO," *Reuters*, March 18, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/03/18/us-russia-georgia-southossetia-nato-idUSKB-N0ME24S20150318.
- 39. "NDI-Commissioned Public Opinion Survey," *Civil Georgia*, May 11, 2015, http://www.civil.ge/eng/article.php?id=28260; Michael Birnbaum, "Spurned by the West, Georgians look to Russia despite past quarrels," The Washington Post, July 4, 2015, <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/despite-past-quarrels-with-russia-georgians-are-returning-to-its-orbit/2015/07/01/40d64c24-1b49-11e5-bed8-1093ee58dad0 story.html.
- 40. Pasquale De Minco, "When Choosing Means Losing: The Eastern Partners, the EU and the Eurasian Economic Union," European Parliament, Policy Department, Directorate-General for External Relations, March 2015, http://www.europarl.europa.eu/Reg-Data/etudes/STUD/2015/549026/EXPOSTUD(2015)549026 EN.pdf.
- 41. Richard Giragosian, "Armenia's Strategic U-Turn," European Council on Foreign Relations (ECFR), April 22, 2014, http://www.ecfr.eu/page/-/ECFR99 ARMENIA MEMO AW.pdf.
- 42. Richard Youngs, "Armenia as a Showcase for the New European Neighborhood Policy?" Carnegie Europe, April 2, 2015, http://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/?fa=59617. Similar statements were made to the authors in Yerevan in October 2014.
- 43. The development of U.S. shale gas, the expansion of global Liquefied Natural Gas

- (LNG) production and exports, and new energy finds in the Eastern Mediterranean have all diminished the importance of Caspian Basin resources in European energy calculations over the last 5 years. See Tim Boersma, "Europe's Energy Dilemma," Brookings, June 18, 2014, http://www.brookings.edu/research/articles/2014/06/18-europes-energy-dilemma-boersma; and Ayla Gürel, Harry Tzimitras, and Hubert Faustmann, eds, East Mediterranean Hydrocarbons Geopolitical Perspectives, Markets, and Regional Cooperation (Nicosia: PRIO Cyprus Centre, 2014).
- 44. Ünal Çeviköz, "Yeni Türkiye, yeni hükümet, yeni dış politika," *Radikal*, June 18, 2015, http://www.radikal.com.tr/yazarlar/unal_ce-vikoz/yeni_turkiye_yeni_hukumet_yeni_dis-politika-1380836; Semih İdiz, "Will Elections change Turkey's Foreign Policy," *Al Monitor*, June 2, 2015, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ru/contents/articles/originals/2015/06/turkey-will-the-elections-change-foreign-policy-orieantation.html.
- 45. "News conference following a meeting of the High-Level Russian-Turkish Cooperation Council," November 22, 2013, http://eng.kremlin.ru/transcripts/6318. Kazakhstan President Nursultan Nazarbayev, a founding member of the Eurasian Union, also claimed that Erdoğan had inquired about joining the Eurasian Union: "Turkey Not Making Eyes at the Eurasian Union: for Now," in Eurasianet, November 21, 2013, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/67786.
- 46. Kemal Kirişci and Sinan Ekim, "Turkey's Trade in Search of an External Anchor: The Neighbourhood, the Customs Union, or TTIP?" in Global Turkey in Europe III, May 2015, http://www.brookings.edu/research/papers/2015/04/turkey-trade-ttip-anchor.
- 47. Kemal Kirişci and Sinan Ekim, "Why an EU-Turkey Customs Union Upgrade is Good for Turkey," in GMF On Turkey, May 29, 2015, http://www.gmfus.org/publications/why-eu-turkey-customs-union-upgrade-good-turkey.
- 48. Fiona Hill, Kemal Kirişci and Andrew Moffatt, "Extending an Olive Branch: Rebuilding Turkish-Armenian Relations," *The National Interest*, April 23, 2015, http://nationalinterest.

- org/feature/extending-olive-branch-rebuild-ing-turkish-armenian-relations-12709.
- 49. Statistical Database of Central Bank of the Republic of Turkey, "Residents' Foreign Direct Investment Abroad by Countries," and "Residents' Foreign Direct Investment in Abroad by Sectors."
- 50. The 1813 Treaty of Golestan and the 1828 Treaty of Turkmenchai—in which the Persian Empire ceded its Caucasus territories to the Russian Empire—are still enshrined in the Iranian political lexicon as symbols of Iran's humiliation by the European great powers. Tehran has also occasionally scuffled with Baku over periodic statements in Azeri nationalist circles about the creation of a "Greater Azerbaijan" that would include large swathes of Iran's Turkic-speaking population and its northern provinces. This is, nonetheless, a vestigial and minor issue in Iranian foreign policy.
- 51. Joshua Kucera, "Iran, Azerbaijan in Tense Caspian Standoff, Cables Show," Eurasianet, October 4, 2011, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/64268.

- 52. Alex Vatanka, "Iran: Peacemaker in the Caucasus?" *The National Interest*, November 13, 2014, http://nationalinterest.org/feature/iran-peacemaker-the-caucasus-11672.
- 53. See the June 2015 issue of Business New Europe, "China the Grandmaster of Great Game http://issuu.com/businessneweu-II," BNE, rope/docs/bne magazine june 2015?inf contact key=b56da9b6ab4aea3ce0f6f-3d256394a77f8399d8d41c94952842364a8d-561fb6c; Michael Emerson, "Towards a Greater Eurasia: Who, Why, What, and How?" Eurasia Emerging Markets Forum, September 10-11, 2013; UK Government report on "China in the South Caucasus," https://www.gov. uk/government/publications/china-in-thesouth-caucasus; and Steve Levine, "China is Building the Most Extensive Global Commercial-Military Empire in History," Quartz, June 9, 2015, http://qz.com/415649/china-is-building-the-most-extensive-global-commercial-military-empire-in-history/.







BROOKINGS

The Turkey Project at Brookings 1775 Massachusetts Ave., NW Washington, D.C. 20036 brookings.edu